A. MEMBERS’ MEETING SEPTEMBER 25 TH  2003

1) Introduction of all members present 

At present were delegates from 12 member centres. 

2)
Presentation of executive and office
Paul Bogen introduced the financial report of TEH to the network. The expected surplus for 2003 is 9345 euros. The budget and subscription were verified according to the network plan. It was agreed, that the budget would be discussed in greater detail on Saturday’s meeting. The network’s main priority is expansion. 

Christian Moustgaard gave an office report. The TEH office was opened up at Kaapelitehdas in Helsinki in April 2003 followed by the decision made in the Dublin meeting. Kaapelitehdas provides office services for TEH. Since April, 

· the office has created facilities

· collected and updated data related to network

· developed internal and external communication of the network

· updated information of TEH website, developed structure and design of new website

· issued a monthly newsletter (firstly published in September) to be published on the first day                   of each month

· researched possible members

In July 2003 a recruitment process for a permanent office manager was started. Niina Pohjasmäki was appointed as the new office manager and started working on the 22nd September. Kaapelitehdas has asked Christian Moustgaard to remain as kind of a senior adviser.

In the coming months, the office will

· improve the content and design of the monthly newsletter

· produce a newsletter once every three months to a larger interest group

· develop the present sponsorship and seek new sponsors for future operation of TEH

· implement the TEH expansion, aiming to raise the number of members to 35 by the end of 2004

· web development

3)
Members news

013:
Guus van Hove is the new director of 013, Fons van Iersel also participated in the meeting.

Beat Initiative:

Beat Initiative has got a new manager. 

Kaapelitehdas:

Kaapelitehdas is planning an art exhibition exchange with Metelkova. Kaapelitehdas has got a new managing director, Antti Manninen, who started working in the beginning of September.

Main d’Ouvres:

Main d’Ouvres’ premises have recently been reconstructed. Artists working for the centre have been requested to work for other companies and due to public demand the centre has held more concerts this year. Main d’Ouvres and WUK are doing exchange and an MDO dance company is going to WUK to do a performance between 15th November and 15th December. The centre recently had a successful exhibition, Frictions, which attracted over 400 visitors.

Mejeriet: 

Mejeriet’s position is strengthening. The centre took three bus loads of children to visit Netherlands (Melkweg and de Effenaar) this summer. Mejeriet has opened up a samba school had an outdoor cinema during the summer months. The centre is now focusing on the development of its pub.

Melkweg:

Reconstruction of the new space will be completed by January 2004. Melkweg will start televising performances in 2004.

Moritzbastei:

Moritzbastei has got a new management team and everything looks much better now. The centre will return to TEH meetings next year.

REX:

REX is facing financial problems. However, the centre is currently doing new projects for the European culture foundation. The aim is to attract new people and to network nationally. The centre has also started a project in local schools. During the summer, REX had volunteers from Austria and France.

The Junction:

Reconstruction of the new space will be completed by May 2004.  The Junction is about to start a new public art project in October 2003.

Toaca:

Toaca is to establish a new media lab, which is expected to be completed in a year. 

UFA Fabrik:

UFA is facing financial problems. However, the centre will celebrate its 25th anniversary in 2004. The celebrations include 25 highlights of UFA’s projects over the years. 

WUK:

WUK is doing exchange with St. Petersburg. The centre is currently working on performance art projects against social exclusion. 

4)
New members and guest projects presentation

Buenaventura, Theatrale and Verkatehdas.

Buenaventura (membership application): 

The Oficina di Buenaventura Cultural Centre is located in northern Italy in a town called Castelfranco Veneto in Treviso province. It was founded in 1999 by a group of local people in order to tackle social problems of the area and to provide a free place for people to meet and exchange ideas. Buenaventura is a non-profit association; it is completely self- financed and managed by volunteers. Nearly 40 local volunteers work in the centre (three of them also live in the Buenaventura) alongside 10 part-time workers serving in the bar (who are also involved in the management). The administrative/management board meets o​nce a week and is open to all members. Buenaventura wants to encourage its members to take decisions and to feel responsible for the centre. The centre has a music/art exchange programme for musicians, it organises concerts and conferences with journalists, politicians and writers.
Theatrale (membership application):
Theatrale was founded on 24th March 2001 and is located in Halle, Germany. The centre has 12 paid workers. Theatrale is mainly specialised in theatre and the company does 4 to 5 productions every year. However, it also hosts performances and organises concerts and book readings. Theatrale has held an international theatre festival “WestOstliche Diwan” since 2001, which presents independent theatre groups from eastern and western Europe. The aim of the festival is to produce, perform and educate artists. Theatrale is closely working with Toaca on this project.

Verkatehdas (presentation of project):
Verkatehdas art factory is one of the biggest European culture centre’s to be built in an old industrial site (30, 000 m2). Verkatehdas is located in Hämeenlinna, Finland, some 100 kilometres up north from Helsinki. The site is currently undergoing a vast reconstruction, which will be completed in 2006. The reconstruction is funded by the EU and Finnish regional development funds. Currently Verkatehdas art factory hosts various theatre groups, art schools, galleries etc. Once the reconstruction is completed, the factory will also have a concert / conference hall, a music club and a cinema centre. 

5)
Introduction to the Drum

Paul Udenze presented the Drum’s activities and premises.
B.
MIGRATING CULTURES SYMPOSIUM SEPTEMBER 26TH  2003 

1)
Speeches

The symposium had five keynote speakers: James Early, the Director of Cultural Heritage Policy at the Smithsonian Institution for Folklife and Cultural Heritage, Colin Prescod, the Chair of the Institute of Race Relations, Sylvia King, The Chief Executive of the Public, Dr Christophe Bertossi, researcher at the French Institute of International Relations and Amani Naphtali, the Director of Arts of the Drum.

The discussed issues included:

Matter of Plurality: Socio-Political Identity and Cultural Heritage 

Ambitions for Creative and Performance Arts: The role and influence of migrating cultures on the arts in the UK

Diversity and New Media: New visual languages and cultures as arts development drivers

Migrating Cultures: The human condition

2) 
Workshops

Workshops were organised of the following topics:

Programming Cross Cultural Activities

Future Issues (Championing Cultural Diversity)

EC Policy on Funding Culture

Marketing Cross Cultural Activities

Conclusions of the work shops: 

1. Programming Cross Cultural Activities:

· There is a great need for development of cross cultural projects

· Without content cross cultural activities and projects are rather pointless

· All humans are responsible for participating in the activities

2. Future Issues (Championing Cultural Diversity):

· Is it possible to make people aware of culture through arts?

· A broad, holistic approach has to be adopted

· The media (radio, papers etc.) needs to be involved

· Artists should produce performances, which are relevant to the issue

3. EC Policy on Funding Cultural Activities:

· Currently cultural funding is non-existing

· New EU cultural policy will be introduced May next year

· Fund application process is complicated

· 50 per cent of applicants who have previously received funding would not re-apply

· Subsidies should be applied from non-cultural rather than cultural funds

4. Marketing Cross Cultural Activities:

· Organisers of Cross Cultural Activities require assistance in marketing and communications

· A balance between art and marketing has to be reached

· Print media and Internet are approachable venues for marketing

C.
MEMBERS MEETING SEPTEMBER 27TH 2003

1) Members and guest presentations (continued)

P60.

P60 (membership application): 

P60 is a venue for pop, culture and multimedia in Amstelveen, Netherlands. The centre opened      on 1st November 2001. P60 hosts various concerts, dance events, multimedia, theatre, literature and fashion workshops etc. and the centre collaborates with other local cultural institutions, courses and art schools. P60 is run by a 17-strong staff and 50 volunteers. 
and
2)
Presentation of the European forum for Arts and Heritage EFAH

The Secretary General of EFAH, Ilona Kirch, presented EFAH to the TEH delegates. EFAH is a platform for cultural policy development in Europe, a “network of networks”. It has got 65 organisational members at local, regional national and European level. The EFAH office is stationed at Brussels. The organisation aims to:

· Increase recognition of the cultural dimension of Europe
· Through a dialogue with the European decision makers, seeking to influence their understanding and action
· By enabling members to integrate the wide European context in their daily work
· Sustaining a broad notion of cultural policy, seen as a factor of social development
New EU cultural policy will be introduced May next year and EFAH recently conducted a research in relation with the European cultural policy. EU published a cultural diversity paper earlier in September and EFAH continues to follow up and input on further evaluation of it pleading for culture and education to become a shared competence. EFAH places special emphasis on transversality of culture in the new cultural policy. 

3)
Presentation of Huset in Aarhus and Huse 

Bent Blindbaek, the director of Huset culture centre in Aarhus presented Danish Huset and Huse. Huse in Denmark is a network with 75 members from Danish cultural community centres.

4)
Questionnaire of the Berlin meeting

Sigi wanted to do a questionnaire in regard of the Berlin meeting next autumn. The topic will be “Arts and culture meet sustainability”. All delegates were asked to state their / their centre’s areas of interest in the field of sustainability and arts and possible contributions they can make for the Berlin meeting.  
5)
Proposals for new projects

Sabina had two project proposals. 

1. Visual arts project in Vienna

Sabina was looking for partners for a visual arts project, which aims to portray small businesses in local districts. The artists who will produce the project will hold a joint exhibition and compare different regions. Sabina was particularly looking for partners in Nordic and Mediterranean regions. 

2. Kampala culture centre project

Sabina was also looking for a consultant to help setting up a new cultural centre in Kampala, which is opening in January 2004.

6) Workshops (Lund meeting, Italian issues, TEH projects)

All delegates were divided into three groups. Lund meeting group discussed about possible themes and activities to take place in the Lund meeting next May under the theme of digital technology. Italian issues group discussed about the problems Buenaventura is facing. The centre is currently run by volunteers, but Buenaventura is considering a graduate transition to paid / part-time staff. Buenaventura requested some ideas and help from other centres on how to conduct the transition. Third group discussed about future TEH projects: Sandy’s proposal of Caravan project, the possible founding of European cultural centre and other future projects. 

8)      Feedback and discussion

The conclusions were as follows:

1. Lund meeting:

· Centres should organise common projects

· The aim is to overcome geographic boundaries, possibly by organising a stream of joint events simultaneously 

· A piece could be created with a group of artists from different centres

· A topic could be established

· Different educational initiatives could be linked up (open online platform)

· Content management could be organised (workshops)

· Open source solutions could be created

· TEH website could be developed

· Training for TEH members could be provided

2. Italian issues: 

· Buenaventura is run by volunteers. How to sustain a vision and gain access to money without retaining independence?

· Alliances are essential

· People, skills, competence and money must be sustained

· Gradual transition process to move on from volunteers to part-time workers

· The transition requires a lot of time and effort

3. Projects:

· Caravan project:

· An artistic caravan travelling through Europe from east to west

· Artistic groups and presenting new artists could be formed 

· Symbolic value

· Places emphasis on content and delivery

· European cultural centre (European research and learning centre)

· To profile TEH

· To enable to utilise the skills of network centres

· Permanent location or mobile centre?

· To focus on input and output

· European culture laboratory

· To be circulated

· THE-meetings could be held in the laboratory’s premises

· Would encourage exchange

· Archives could be created

· Could have a programme

· Could stay in one location between 6 to 12 months

· Food and Art project

· A project run by Sigi and UFA

· Artists working with food and art “an alliance of food and art”

· To introduce culinarism as an art form

· European cuisines utilised

8)
Say Hello Project

The idea of Say Hello project is to include everybody in the centres to TEH activities. Paul Udenze launched the project earlier this summer and sent emails to staff in member sender but he did not receive any replies. Paul will send Say Hello letter to all centres again after the Birmingham meeting and will possibly make some phone calls. 

9)
TransEX

Currently four centres have applied for the TransEX programme. Paul Bogen asked all centres of their ability to host people or take part in the exchange programme.

013:

013 is interested in exchanging technical staff for a week or two.

Ateneu:

Ateneu is interested to host an executive project organiser/coordinator (preferably Spanish speaking) for two weeks in May to organise events. The centre will confirm this later.

Buenaventura:

Buenaventura is willing to host a senior manager within the next 6 months.

City Art Centre:

City Art Centre is interested in hosting and will try to organise an exchange with REX.

Drum:

Drum is interested in both hosting and exchanging staff after December.

Kaapelitehdas:

Kaapelitehdas is willing to take part in exchange.

Main d’Ouvres:

MDO is willing to host people and exchange artists and technicians.

Mejeriet:

Mejeriet would be interested in exchanging a dance instructor, a musician and a film director next spring. The centre is also happy to host people in spring 2004.

Melkweg:

Melkweg cannot host people before next summer because the centre is moving. However, the centre would be interested in exchanging technician(s) for a week or two.

REX: 

REX lighting technician would be interested in exchange for 1 to 3 months between December 2003 and March 2004. REX cannot currently host people.

Theatrale:

Theatrale could host people (possibly technicians) for 2 to 4 weeks next summer. Two members of their staff would also be interested in taking part of the exchange for a week or two in January next year.

The Junction:

The Junction is willing to host and exchange. The centre is currently being reconstructed and the work will be finished by next May. Junction would therefore preferably host after May 2004 and would be interested in taking part of the exchange next summer.

Toaca:

Toaca is interested in exchanging a journalist/communications officer and a visual artist and is willing to host artists.

UFAFabrik:

UFA is willing to host technical staff (light, sound) and office/administration workers (preferably German speakers) next summer.

10)
Subscription and budget

Paul Bogen introduced the 2004 budget of TEH to the network. The budget and subscription were verified according to the 2004 network plan, which was mailed to all members this summer. 

11)
New members

The memberships of Buenaventura, Theatrale and P60 were confirmed at the meeting.
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